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Abstract: The trade relations between the Central and Eastern European Countries and
the European Union began to be developed in the very near past. The economic and po
litical transformations which were realized during the last years of the 1980s, have att
racted the attention of the European Union as well as the other industrialized countries.
The trade relations began with the Trade and Cooperation Agreements and continued
with the Europe Agreements, realizing the weaknesses of the prodecessors. The most de
tailed subject is the trade related aspects of the Europe Agreements in which the areas
ranging from the political dialogue to economic cooperation are inclusive. The Europe
Agreements envisage the establishment of a free trade area for the industrial goods in
ten years between the parties. '
ln this paper; the trade related aspects of the Europe Agreements which deal with the es
tablishment of a free trade area envisaged by the Agreements have been examined and
evaluated in general.

Key words: Central and Eastern Europe, Europe Agreements, European Union, Trade
aspects.

Öz: Orta ve Doğu Avrupa Ülkeleri ile Avrupa Birliği'nin ticari ilişkileri çok uzun bir
geçmişe sahip değildir. Doğu Avrupa'da 1980'li yılların sonlarından itibaren yaşanma

ya başlanan politik ve ekonomik dönüşümler, diğer sanayileşmiş ülkeler gibi Avrupa Bir
liği'nin de Orta ve Doğu Avrupa ülkelerine olan ilgisini arttırmıştır. Ticaret ve İşbirliği

Antlaşmaları ile başlayan ticari ilişkiler, sonradan sözkonusu Antlaşmaların ilişkileri

düzenlemede yetersiz kaldığı düşüncesiyleAvrupa Antlaşmaları ile sürdürülmüştür. Siya
si dialogdan ekonomik işbirliğine kadar pek çok alana düzenleme getiren Avrupa
Antlaşmalarında ticari düzenlemeler, en detaylı ele alınan konu olmuştur. Avrupa
Antlaşmaları, taraflar arasında on yıl içinde, sanayi mallarında bir serbest ticaret böl
gesi oluşturmayı öngörmektedir.

Bu çalışmada; Avrupa Antlaşmalarında öngörülen serbest ticaret bölgelerinin oluşturul

masına yönelik olarak yer almış olan ticari düzenlemeler incelenmiş ve genel bir değer

lendirme yapılmıştır.

Anahtar kelimeler: Orta ve Doğu Avrupa Olkeleri, Avrupa Antlaşmaları, Avrupa Birli
ği, Ticari Düzenlemeler.
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ı. INTRODUCTION

The political and economic transformations which have been occured in the Central and
Eastern European Countries (CEEC) are undoubtfulIy one of the greatest chalIanges fa
cing the European Union in 1990s. The European Union had to respond effectively to
the colIapse of the communist regimes in Central and Eastern European Countries along
with the 1992 Single Market Program.

The European Union had to establish a coherent European policy towards the Central
and Eastern European Countries in order to integrate them to Europe. The most effecti
ve way of integrating the Central and Eastern European Countries to Europe is engaging
them with closer trade relations. Hence, The European Union has responded to the his
toric transformations in the Central and Eastem European Countries with the trade libe
ralization regimes.

Trade liberalization of the European Union towards those countries began with the Tra
de and Cooperation Agreements in the last years of the 1980s. Realizing the weaknesses
of the Trade and Cooperation Agreements, The European Union has submitted a new
type of agreements, the so-calIed Europe Agreements, to the Central and Eastem Euro
pean Countries in 1990s. The Europe Agreements offer more liberalization on trade than
the predecessors. While analysing the trade relations between the European Union and
the Central and Eastern European Countries, the size and the type of the trade liberali
zation offered via the Europe Agreements should become apparent.

2. THE FRAMEWORK OF THE TRADE RELATIONS
BETWEEN THE EUROPEAN UNION AND THE CENTRAL
AND EASTERN EUROPEAN COUNTRIES BEFORE THE
EUROPE AGREEMENTS

Prior to 1985, it was realIy diffucult to talk about a relationship between the European
Union and the Eastern Europe. Although individual member states, likewise Germany
had in recent years established bilateral trade relations with some East European Count
ries and the Soviet Union, the European Union itself had had relatively Iittle direct and
a unilateral relation with the so-calIed Comecon States.

After 1985, with the leadership of Mikhail Gorbachev, it became apparent that the Eu
ropean Union and the Comecon States relations were entering to a more constructive
phase. As part of his generel strategy of improving the Eastem and Western Europe re
lations, Gorbachev was enthusiastic in establishing a dialogue with the European Union,
hoping to construct favourable trade relations in order to support his ambitious program
of perestroika. As a consequence, a Joint Declaration was signed by the European Uni
on and the Comecon States which involves mutual recognition and a commitment to the
development of cooperation, in June 1988 (GOWER, 1994, pp:283-285 ).

Meanwhile, the economists and the international organisations have been imposing upon
the industrial countries, expecialIy the European Union, to renovate their trade regimes

-=---.1------------------



In this paper, Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland, Slovak Republic, Slovenia, Romania,
Bulgaria, Lithuania, Latvia and Estonia are deemed as the Central and Eastem European
Countries.
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vis-a-vis the Central and Eastem European Countries 1. Industrial countries were often
urged to dismantle non-tariff barriers which are particularly restrictive in sectors where
Central and Eastern European Countries have done relatively welL. The sectors concer
ned are agriculture, textiles and clothing, steel and chemicals ( OECD, 1991, pp:18-19).

Until the Iate 1980s, the European Union's trade regime vis-a-vis the Central and Eas
tern European Countries were at the bottom of the Uniorı's hierarchy of trade preferen
ces. Only Romania and Yugoslavia had been benefiting from the European Union's Ge
neralized System of Preferences, while exports from the Central and Eastern European
Countries were generalIy faced significant trade obstacles, often in the form of quantita
tive restrictions set at the European Union or national level (EUROPEAN COMMISSI
ON, 1993, p:33 ).

The first Trade and Cooperation Agreement with a Comecon State was concluded w.ith
Hungary in 1988. The folIowing Agreement was the one with Poland in 1989. The Eu
ropean Union's anxiousity in supporting the Comecon States' movement towards plura
list democrasies and market economies has accelerated the conclusion of those agre
ements ( PINDER, 1991, p:25 ). Moreover, in January 1990, Hungary and Poland were
declared eligible to join the European Union's Generalized System of Preferences.

Similar Trade and Cooperation Agreements were concluded with Czechoslovakia in
1990 and Bulgaria and Romania in 1991. The Generalized System of Preferences were
granted to the other Central and Eastern European Countries in 1991 ( BUCHER, HAY
DEN, LAREDO, 1994, p:83).

The Trade and Cooperation Agreements envisaged specific provisions for certain sensi
tive sectors, mostly the textiles, the agricultural products and iron and steel which acco
unted for a substantial part of the Central and Eastern European Courıtries' exports.

For textiles, Hungary and Poland which are participants in the Multifibre Agreement
(MFA), accepted an interim agreement that provides quota increases of 13% for Hungary
and 23% for Poland, while residual quantitative restrictions by Member States on non
MFA textiles imports from both countries were eliminated in November 1989.

Even though the trade concessions of the European Union were very limited in agricul
ture, the exports of Hungary and Poland to the European Union accounted for one quar-
ter of their total sensitiye commodity exports ( EUROSTAT, 1992). .

In the case of iron and steel, the Voluntary Restraint Agreements (VRAs) agreed for the
last year, in view of the commitments within the framework of the steel trade liberaliza
tion arising from the European Union's relations with the United States and the expec
ted Multilateral Steel Arrangement.

The Protocols concerning the European Coal and Steel Community (ECSC) products
were annexed to the Trade and Cooperation Agreements. Those Trade and Cooperation
Agreements which have been concluded with Poland, Hungary and Czechoslovakia en
i
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tered into force on 1 December 1991, 1 January 1992 and 1 April 1992 respectively.
Consequently, as from 1992 on, the trade in ECSC products was completely liberalized
for those three Central and Eastern European Countries (EUROPEAN COMMISSION,
p: 34).

3. THE EUROPE AGREEMENTS
The Trade and Cooperation Agreements which have been signed between the European
Union and the Central and Eastern European Countries were replaced with the Europe
Agreements beginning with Hungary and Poland on 16 December 1991. Then, they ha
ve been coneluded with Romania, Bulgaria, the Czech Republic and Slovakia on i Feb
ruary 1993, 8 March i 993 and 4 October 1993 respectively (http://euro
pa.eu.int/en/agenda/euagce.html).

The Trade and Cooperation Agreements deemed unsufficient in the arrangement of the
trade relations between two parties. The Europe Agreements were formulated in a more
comprehensive manner in order to compensate the weaknesses of the preceding agre
ements.

3.1. The Structure and the Charaeteristics of the Europe Agreements
The Europe Agreements are contracts which aim to create a new elimate for economic
relations between the European Union and the Central and Eastern European Countries
and the Baltic States. Although there are ten independent Europe Agreements, they dif
fer only in detail and for the purposes of this paper are best treated as a group.

The Europe Agreements cover the areas like free movement of goods, workers, estab
lishment and supply of services. They deal with the competition and other economic pro
visions besides the approximation of laws. They foresee economic, cultural and financi
ai cooperation as well as cooperation in the prevention of the illegal activities.

Annexes 12 and 13 are related mainly to the trade chapters and listing individual pro
ducts and rates of duty.

These are followed by Protocols, which are fully part of the Agreements and which co
ver specific areas such as trade in textiles, ECSC products, processed agricultural goods,
rules of origin, specific transitional arrangements for trade with Spain and Portugal, mu
tual assistance in customs matters.

Finally, there are the Joint Deelarations which were made during the negotiations and
which help to interpret the artieles of the Agreements.

The Europe Agreements are mixed agreements, which are based on Artieles 238 and
228(3) of the Treaty on European Union.

Artiele 238 of the Treaty on European Union allows the European Union to conelude
with one or more States or international organisations, agremeents establishing an asso
ciation involving reciprocal rights and obligations, common action and special procedu
res.
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Article 228 of the Treaty on European Union deals with the procedures of the conclusi
ons of agreements between the European Union and one or more States or international
organizations in general.

Article 228(3) specifies that the agreements referred to in Article 238 should be conclu
ded after the assent of the European Parliament has been obtained.

As a conclusion, The Europe Agreements are association agreements which create recip
rocal rights and obligations and require the assent of the European Parliament.

Another feature of the Europe Agreements lay in their mixed character. Mixed agre
ements are international treaties in which the contracting parties comprise the European
Union and one or more Member States on the one side and one or more norı-Member sig
natories on the other. Such treaties are not explicitly provided for in the Treaty of Rome
but envisaged in Article 102 of the Euratom Treaty and therefore applicable to the who
le Union ( LASOK, 1994, p:62 ). Such treaties were considered by the European Court
of Justice in the Opinion on National Rubber ( Opinion 1/78 [1979] ).

3.2. Trade Related Aspects of the Europe Agreements
Trade related aspects are the most promising parts of the Europe Agreements. The Inte
rim Agreements which allow to start the trade liberalization in advance came into force
soon after the conclusion of the Europe Agreements, taking into consider of the time con
suming feature of the ratification process. The Interim Agreements replaced with the Eu
rope Agreements when the latter had come into force. The trade related aspects that exa
mined in this paper are the parts of the Europe Agreements.

3.2.1. Free Movement of Goods

The Europe Agreements state that the European Union and the associated country will
gradually establish a free trade area over a period of ten years from the entry into force
of the Agreement, with a shorter timetable of liberalization on the European Union side.
This refers the asymmetry of concessions. Free trade areas would be established over a
period of six years for Lithuania and Latvia from the entry into force of the Agreements
and immediately for Estonia.

The industrial goods are merely subject to the free movement within the extent of the Eu
rope Agreements. Trade liberalization does not apply to agricultural goods where the
existing quotas and tariffs are left largely unchanged. The regime that would be imple
mented to the agricultural goods is dealt with in Annex 1 of the Europe Agreements. The
trade in agricultural goods is excluded from the scope this paper as the trade regime imp
lemented to the agricultural goods differs from the regime implemented to the industrial
goods.
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The European Union has abolished the tariffs for the majority of the industrial goods 2

when the Interim Agreements came into force. Exclusions are the groups of special go
ods in Annexes II and III and Protocols i and 2.

Annex II deals with the trade liberalization in certain raw materials and primary pro
ducts. For products in Annex Ila, tariffs would be halved when the Interim Agreement
came into force and abolished in the following year. The European Union would reduce
tariffs by 20% annually for products in Annex I1b (WINTERS, 1994, p: 19).

After the Copenhagen European Council in June 1993 in which it was agreed to impro
ve the market access, the tariffs on the products within the context of the Annex I1beli
minated in two years instead of five ( COMMISSION OF THE EUROPEAN COMMU
NITIES, 1993 ).

Annex III is related to the industrial products which approximately correspond to the
sensitiye products of the Generalized System of Preferences. The European Union offers
duty-free imports of certain quotas and up to certain ceilings to the industrial products
within the context of Annex III. The tariffs would be gradually reduced by 15% annu
ally for the excess quantities while the duty-free quantities would be increased by 20%
annually ( SCHUMACHER, MÖBİUS, 1994, p: 36 ). A complete liberalization for tho
se sensitiye products which include some items of chemicals, furniture, leather goods,
footwear, glass and vehicles is envisaged after five years of entering into force of the In
terimAgreements (WINTERS, 1994, p:19).

However, the tariffs on sensitiye products were eliminated over three years following the
decisions of the Copenhagen European Council on the improvement of market access
(COMMISSION OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES, 1993 ).

The textiles and clothing and the ECSC products are dealt with special Protocols as they
are considered products that have strategic importance.

Protocol 1 arranges the liberalization of textiles and clothing trade. Protocol 1 states that,
the tariffs on textiles and clothing would be reduced in six steps, by two sevenths when
the Agreements came into force and by a further one seventh every year, beginning two
years later. it means that they would be lifted in six years after the coming into force of
the Interim Agreements. The tariffs on outward processed goods would be abalished
when the Agreements came into force. Quantitative restrictions would continue to exist
and dismantled within the next six years ( SCHUMACHER, MÖBİus, 1994, p:36 ).

However, the Copenhagen European Council decisions reduced the lifting time of the ta
riffs on textiles and Cıothing to five years from six.

The bilateral agreement on quantitative restrictions was concluded with Hungary in De
cember 1992, as part of the negotiations with all trading partners in the MFA. Similar
agreements have been made with other associated countries. Those agreements, forced
on all the associated countries by the European Union as well as the other industrialised

2 Chapters 25 to 97 of the Combined Nomenclature with the exception of the agricultural prod
ucts.
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countries, determine in great detail how the quantitative restrictions would be operared
and policed. They exelude outward processing traffic 3 in both directions.

Artiele 1 ofthese agreements and an exchange ofletters confirm that all quantitative rest
rictions and equivalent measures would be abolished on 1 January 1998, unless the Uru
guay Round resulted in a longer period than the agreed time. As this was not the case,
this was the date on which free trade in imports into the European Union began. From
that date on, only relatively low customs duties in the Central and Eastem European Co
untries affect the trade on the textiles and elothing (MAYHEW, 1998, pp:62-63 ).

The free movement of ECSC products is examined in the Protocol 2. The Protocol 2 pro
vides that quantitative restrictions on those products were to be immediately lifted by
both parts ( GUGGENBÜHL, 1995, p:249) while the duties on coal from Czechoslova
kia and Poland would be abolished at the latest one year after the entry into force of the
Agreements, with only Germany and Spain having three more years.

As Protocol 2, the tariffs on steel imports would be reduced by 20% per year for the first
four years after the Agreements enter into force and by 10% at the beginning of the fifth
and sixth years ( SCHUMACHER, MÖBİus, 1994, p:36).

As an outcome of the Copenhagen European Council, the European Union agreed to eli
minate the tariffs on steel imports in four years. Customs duties were finally removed for
all the Central and Eastem European Countries on 1 January 1996. The Central and Eas
tem European Countries negotiated longer periods for the elimination of the duties. In
the case for Poland, the period extended to seven years and for Hungary and Czechoslo
vakia to nine years (MAYHEW, 1998, p:63).

3.2.2. Antidumping and Safeguard Measures

The Europe Agreements authorize both the European Union and the Central and Eastem
European Countries to counter dumping in accordance with the agreements relating to
the application of ArtieleVI of the GATT 4 and related intemallegislation and establish
a prior information and consultation system on trade practices affecting bilateral trade
(MARESCEAU, MONTAGUTI, 1995,p:1345).

Besides the Artiele VI of the GATT, there is the Council Regulation (EEC) No 2423/88
of 11.7.1988 of the European Union on dumping. it deals with the protection against
dumpted or subsidized imports from countries which are not members of the European
Union ( O.J. L 209, 2.8.1988 ).

3 Outward processing traffic is a scheme where the European Union textile producers can export
unprocessed materials to a third country, have the materials processed in that country and re
import them into the European Union free of duty.

4 Artiele VI(l) of the GATT defines dumping in terms of introducing the products of one coun
try into the commerce of another country at less than its normal value which is, as a rule, the
comparable price in the ordinary course of trade, for the like product when destined for the con
sumption in the exporting country. Artiele VI was interpreted and supplemented by three sub
sequent agreements, the so-called Anti Dumping Codes in 1969, 1979 and 1994 and to some
extend , by the 1979 Subsidies Code.
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According to the Council Regulation (EEC) No 2423/88, a product is considered to be
dumpted if its export price to the European Union is less than the the normal value of the
like product. Hence, the normal value is the crucial factor in determining whether dum
ping has taken place. There are different rules which are set out in calculating the nor
mal value of exports from market economies and non-market economies. So the consi
deration of the Central and Eastem European Countries as market or non-market econo
mies gains strategic importance in calculating the normal value of the exports.

The antidumping provisions of both the Europe Agreements and the Interim Agreements
imply that the Central and Bastern European Countries fall under the market economy
rules in the calculation of dumping margins as opposed to the special provisions relating
to the non-market economies applied hitherto (COSTELLO, LAREDO, 1994, p:l66).

Apart from antidumping measures, safeguard dauses are the other commercial defence
instruments contained in the Europe Agreements.

According to the Europe Agreements, a general safeguard clause can be resorted where
the increase in import causes or threatens to cause serious injury to domestic producers
or serious disturbance in any sector of the economy or in any region of one of the parti
es.

There is also a specific safeguard clause allowing the Central and Eastern European Co
untries to raise customs duties on imports coming from the European Union under cer
tain circumstances. These are infant industries and sectors undergoing restructuring or
facing serious difficulties, expecially when these difficulties produce important social
problems.

The other specific safeguard dauses exist in the area of state aids and in the rules on es
tablisment, Moreover, the usual safeguard clause occurs on restrictions on the grounds
of public morality, public policyand public security ( MAYHEW, 1998, pp: 65-66 ).

3.3. Trade Between the Parties of the Europe Agreements

As the main theme of the paper is to examine the trade aspects of the Europe Agre
ements, an evaluation of the trade relations between the European Union and the Cent
ral and Eastern European Countries is considered an essential complementary to the
study.

InTable 1, the external trade of the European Union with the Central and Eastern Euro
pean Countries between 1987 and 1997 is given. The trade relations between the parties
before the political and economic transformations and after the Europe Agreements can
be seen in Table 1.

Table 1 shows that; the percentage of the European Union exports to the Central and Eas
tern European Countries within the total extra-European Union exports has grown from
5.2 to 12.1 in a ten years time. The percentage of the European Union imports from the
Central and Eastern European Countries within the total extra-European Union imports
has increased from 5.4 to 9.0 in the same period.
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Table ı. External Trade of the EU With the Central and Eastern European Countries
(1000 million ECU).

1987 1988 1989 1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997
otaı ı;xtra

323.4 344.7 391.0 391.2 398.9 411.0 471.9 526.1 573.3 625.1 718.6EV Export!ı

ı.. u .. xpcrts 16.8 17.8 21.8 24.3 28.6 32.5 39 48 58.7 70.8 87.2loCEEC
• o i ı otaı .t.xtra

5.2 5.2 5.6 6.2 7.2 7.9 8.3 9.1 10.2 11.3 12.1EV Exporu
otaı J!"xtra

324.5 370.3 429.5 440.0 469.0 461.8 470.7 518.9 545.3 581.5 668.3EV Impcrts
IEV mports

17.7 19.0 22.2 23.8 27.0 29.7 30.6 38.9 47.2 50.1 60.4from CEEC
• orTotal Extn

5.4 5.1 5.2 5.4 5.7 6.4 6.5 7.5 8.7 8.6 9.0EVImport!

Referanee: Eurostat Yearbook-A Statistical Eye on Europe, Luxembourg, 1999, p:486-487.

The most striking information taken from the Table data is the remarkable increase in the
trade deficits of the Central and Eastem European Countries. Until 1990, the Central and
Eastem European Countries had a trade surplus in their trade with the European Union.
But after 1990, the year that the political and economic transformations in Eastern Euro
pe began, the trade surplus has transformed to a trade deficit,

Table 2 . Eli-Central and Eastern European Countries Trade by Product Group, 1998.

l mnorte Exporls Balance

Annual varlatlon % Annusl varlatlon %
1993 1998

Producl orouo (SITe Rev.31 Value 98/97 98/93 Value 98/97 98/93

Total 68.0 19.4 19.3 90.2 14.7 20.6 7.2 22.3

0-4 Prlmarv tıreduete 8.5 -0.8 5.4 7.7 -0.8 9 -1.5 -0.8

0+1 Food 2.8 2.3 4.6 4.4 5.6 6.8 0.9 1.6

2+4 Crude materials 3.4 2.4 10.9 1.9 4.6 15.4 -1.1 ·1.5

3 Enerav 2.3 -8.4 0.2 1.4 ·20.8 8.9 -1.3 -0.9

5-8 Manufactured aoods 58.7 23.2 22.6 80.4 16.4 22.2 8.4 21.7

5 Charnicals 3.3 0.6 13.6 10.4 10.8 20.6 2.3 7.1

6+8 Other manufact.articles 29.9 14.2 16.4 29.7 13.4 20.1 ·2.1 -0.2

7 Machinerv. vehlcles 25.5 40.3 36.2 40.3 20.4 24.4 8.1 14.8

9 Artlcles nol elasslfled 0.6 5.8 4.2 0.7 87.4 -3.4 0.3 0.1

Referanee: Eurostat- Statistics in Focus, Theme 6, Luxembourg, 3/2000.

Table 2 shows that the trade by product groups focused mainıyon the other manufactu
red articles which is accounted 44.8% of the total imports and 33.6% of the total exports
of the European Union and machinery and vehicles which is accounted 37.5% of the to
tal imports and 44.7% of the total exports of the European Union.

The Europen Union and the Central and Eastern European Countries trade in primary
products is more or less in balance but in the case of the manufactured goods, the Euro
pen Union has a surplus of ECU 21.7 billion. This surplus is derived mainly from trade
in machinery and vehicles which is accounted ECU 14.8 billion.
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4. CONCLUSIONS

The Central and Eastem European Countries were not at the foreign trade agenda of the
European Union until the last years of the 1980s.The first significant trade !inks had ben
constituted by the Trade and Cooperation Agreements though were deemed unsufficient.

The new era which has begun with the conclusion of the Europe Agreements in the first
half of the 1990s, accelerated to establish stronger economic and po!itical ties between
the parties.

Even though the Europe Agreements comprise subjects !ike economic cooperation as
well as political dialogue, the most enthusiastic parts are the trade related aspects.

The Europe Agreements do not provide a full liberalization to the European Union and
the Central and Eastem European Countries trade as because the existing quotas and ta
riffs are left largely unchanged on agricultural goods.

The European Union protects the sensitive products which have strategic importance to
the Central and Eastem European Countries by the Europe Agreements. But the protec
tion is not a longstanding one, lasting in three to six years.

The Central and Eastem European Countries have gained major concessions by the Eu
rope Agreements. They have been enjoying a privilaged market access in most of the in
dustrial goods.

In spite of the trade concessions gained by the Europe Agreements, the Central and Eas
tem European Countries have being exposed to the trade deficits. In the course of the
Europe Agreements time, those countries have just started to experience the market eco
nomy rules and have been introduced with the trade deficits.
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